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(d) Require the contractor to provide 
to EPA, upon request, all data and re-
ports contained in its files relating to 
its collection actions on a debt. 

§ 13.14 Use of credit reporting agen-
cies. 

EPA reports delinquent debts to ap-
propriate credit reporting agencies. 

(a) EPA provides the following infor-
mation to the reporting agencies: 

(1) A statement that the claim is 
valid and is overdue; 

(2) The name, address, taxpayer iden-
tification number and any other infor-
mation necessary to establish the iden-
tity of the debtor; 

(3) The amount, status and history of 
the debt; and 

(4) The program or pertinent activity 
under which the debt arose. 

(b) Before disclosing debt informa-
tion, EPA will: 

(1) Take reasonable action to locate 
the debtor if a current address is not 
available; and 

(2) If a current address is available, 
notify the debtor by certified mail, re-
turn receipt requested, that: 

(i) The designated EPA official has 
reviewed the claim and has determined 
that it is valid and overdue; 

(ii) That within 60 days EPA intends 
to disclose to a credit reporting agency 
the information authorized for disclo-
sure by this subsection; and 

(iii) The debtor can request a com-
plete explanation of the claim, can dis-
pute the information in EPA’s records 
concerning the claim, and can file for 
an administrative review, waiver or re-
consideration of the claim, where ap-
plicable. 

(c) Before information is submitted 
to a credit reporting agency, EPA will 
provide a written statement to the re-
porting agency that all required ac-
tions have been taken. Additionally, 
EPA will, thereafter, ensure that the 
credit reporting agency is promptly in-
formed of any substantive change in 
the conditions or amounts of the debt, 
and promptly verify or correct infor-
mation relevant to the claim. 

(d) If a debtor disputes the validity of 
the debt, the credit reporting agency 
will refer the matter to the appropriate 
EPA official. The credit reporting 
agency will exclude the debt from its 

reports until EPA certifies in writing 
that the debt is valid. 

§ 13.15 Taxpayer information. 

(a) The Administrator may obtain a 
debtor’s current mailing address from 
the Internal Revenue Service. 

(b) Addresses obtained from the In-
ternal Revenue Service will be used by 
the Agency, its officers, employees, 
agents or contractors and other Fed-
eral agencies only to collect or dispose 
of debts, and may be disclosed to credit 
reporting agencies only for the purpose 
of their use in preparing a commercial 
credit report on the taxpayer for use by 
EPA. 

§ 13.16 Liquidation of collateral. 

Where the Administrator holds a se-
curity instrument with a power of sale 
or has physical possession of collateral, 
he may liquidate the security or collat-
eral and apply the proceeds to the over-
due debt. EPA will exercise this right 
where the debtor fails to pay within a 
reasonable time after demand, unless 
the cost of disposing of the collateral is 
disproportionate to its value or special 
circumstances require judicial fore-
closure. However, collection from other 
businesses, including liquidation of se-
curity or collateral, is not a pre-
requisite to requiring payment by a 
surety or insurance company unless ex-
pressly required by contract or statute. 
The Administrator will give the debtor 
reasonable notice of the sale and an ac-
counting of any surplus proceeds and 
will comply with any other require-
ments of law or contract. 

§ 13.17 Suspension or revocation of li-
cense or eligibility. 

When collecting statutory penalties, 
forfeitures, or debts for purposes of en-
forcement or compelling compliance, 
the Administrator may suspend or re-
voke licenses or other privileges for 
any inexcusable, prolonged or repeated 
failure of a debtor to pay a claim. Addi-
tionally, the Administrator may sus-
pend or disqualify any contractor, 
lender, broker, borrower, grantee or 
other debtor from doing business with 
EPA or engaging in programs EPA 
sponsors or funds if a debtor fails to 
pay its debts to the Government within 
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